
 
 

Motion to: Council         
   

26 September 2023 
 
Subject: Norwich Bus Fares 
 
 
 
Proposer: Councillor Stonard 
 
Seconder: Councillor Hampton 
 
_________________________________________________________________________ 
 
     
This council recognises the vital importance of affordable, reliable, and high-quality 
public transport to the functioning of Norwich. We therefore strongly welcome the 
recent IPPR research on public transport, published on 6 October 2022 under the 
title “To support low-income households, it's time to reduce the cost of daily bus 
travel”. While the report makes clear that reducing fares is not the only issue needed 
to increase bus patronage – interventions to improve speed, reliability and the 
experience of passengers are all required as well - reductions in the costs of public 
transport for passengers are essential for a fair transport system. 
 
Council RESOLVES to  
 

1) note that; -  
 

a) Low-income households are the most likely to use buses, while research 
by the RAC Foundation shows that since 2013 the cost of bus travel has 
risen by a greater extent than all other forms of transport. It is the poorest 
households, without access to other forms of travel, that have borne the 
brunt of these increases driven by de-regulation and lack of long-term 
funding. 
 

b) Any reduction in bus fares would therefore be of the greatest benefit to 
those least well off. Capping bus fares at no more than £1 per day would 
save the poorest 20% of households in England £0.8bn a year. Making all 
bus fares in England free would save the poorest 40% of households 
£1.5bn a year. 
 

c) This Council notes that a policy of making bus fares in England entirely 
free would cost £2.3bn a year, with the greatest benefits going to the least 
well off. For comparison, the recent ‘fiscal event’  in September 2022 
proposed £40bn worth of tax cuts, mostly to the most well off. The current 
proposed Government funding for new roads is £27bn, for schemes that 
are likely to increase pollution and make the climate and biodiversity 
crises worse. For the same money, bus travel could be made free for at 
least ten years, helping to reduce car journeys, and making progress 
towards a net zero transport system. 



 
 

 
2) ask that the Leader of the Council writes to the Secretary of State for 

Transport, the Shadow Secretary State for Transport, Norwich’s two MPs and 
to the Leader of the county council expressing this Council’s support for 
making public transport in Norwich free of charge; and 
 

3) Use its existing partnerships and relationships with the county council and bus 
operators, to work to promote this objective. 

 


